                      LEA & CLEVERTON PARISH COUNCIL     




                          894

   The   Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Lea & Cleverton Parish Council held on Tuesday September 16th 2014 in Lea Village Hall.   The meeting commenced at 19:30 hours.
                       This Ordinary Parish Council Meeting is called in accordance with the terms of LGA 1972 Sch. 12, Para 10(2) b.             
                  126/14:  Present: Cllrs. C C Isaac (In the Chair), N S Chandler ;( 19.30 – 21.20);   M J Crockett; B E Gore;
                                N T Maidment.
                                In Attendance:  Cllr T R Sturgis (19.37 – 20.15); PC Michael Tripp (19.30 – 19.40).  
                                10 Members of the public. (9 from 19.30 – 2015); 1 from 19.30 – 21.37)
                 127/14:   Welcome:  The Chairman welcomed all attendees.

                 128/14:   Apologies: Cllrs J M Cull and  A W Barnes.  (Holiday)  and  J B Wood. (Business)
   129/14:   Declarations of Interest: None
   130/14:    Order of business:  The Chairman advised the meeting that he proposed to vary the agenda items by taking the Women’s Institutes public question immediately and moving the Weavers Brook matter as part of the Planning section of the agenda.
   131/14:   Public questions:  Item No 1.  Speed of Tractors within the village. On behalf of the Lea Women’s Institute Mrs Wendy Bennington expressed the concerns raised by the Institute Members with respect to the disregard seemly shown to others by the drivers of these vehicles.  From the floor it was pointed out that most of these vehicles were contractors working seasonally on behalf of local farmers.  Mention was also made of the fact that the tractor drivers almost always drove through the village at speed with a mobile phone in one hand which is dangerous and illegal.  Pc Tripp advised that Wiltshire Farm Watch were generally concerned about this topic and also noted that modern tractors were fitted with appropriate braking systems.    The Police however would keep the matter under observation.  It was agreed that the Parish Clerk would keep the Police advised of any further concerns and incidents. The Clerk also raised the point regarding the children who were riding their bicycles out into the main road near Pembroke Green  
                      PC Tripp further advised that generally the area was peaceful, however out of area gangs were targeting garden sheds and taking that which they could easily remove, so people should check their sheds and outbuildings were secure.  The Chairman thanked PC Tripp for his contribution and attendance.  PC Tripp withdrew at 19.40 hours.
131/14:   Minutes: The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday July 15th 2014 (Folio’s 889/892) having been circulated were taken as read and would be signed as a true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes at the end of the meeting.  
132/14:     Action Points: 

 167/11:      Parish Shed.  – No action at this time.

  51/12:      a) FP 11: Matter still proceeding.  Agenda item under ROW.
 167/12:      Emergency Plan for Parish.      In progress.
                       133/14;   Correspondence:

                       WC:     Weekly Parish Newsletter 11th August, 28th August.

                       RoSPA:    Playing Field Inspection in September 2014.

                       D Hussey:  Resignation from Jubilee Playing Social Committee.

MAB:  e Mail from Area Manager re funding of Defibrillators.

WC:    Monthly Intelligence

Splash Wiltshire:  Acknowledgement of S 137 donation.

WC: Northern Area Planning Meeting August 6th 2014.  Cancelled due to lack of business

WC: Northern Area Planning Meeting August 27th 2014.  

MAB:  Area Board Meeting on September 10th Corn Gaston’s School.  – Apology sent.

WC:  Minutes of Northern Area Planning Meeting July 16th 2014

CF:  Notice of AGM September 24th.  Devizes Town Hall
                                                                                                                                                                  895

Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council.  July 15th 2014. Sheet 2
                      134/14;      Correspondence: (Cont’d):
Bobby Van Trust:  Letter of thanks for S 137 Donation. 

HTF:  August Newsletter.

 WC: August Intelligencer - Sources for Local History.  Course at Chippenham for 8 weeks commencing Sept 12th @ £35.00

                       CHT:  Receipt of Defibrillator cabinet.

                  WC:   Survey of Wiltshire residents to be completed by Parish Clerks     

                        WC:   Transport Planning. Questionnaire Responses received.  67 pages saved but not printed. 

                        The document will be shortly available on the Wiltshire Council website.    

                        WC:  e-mail from Highway Engineer to Mr R Ridge re Crabmill Lane repairs.

                        For Action:   The Parish Clerk presented the following issues
                        SLCC:  Regional conference Taunton. Wednesday November 26th 2014 £69.00+VAT for 1st delegate and £10.00 each less.thereafter.
                        WC:      Advice from Bill Parks regarding Thermoplastic Tape.   Playing Field agenda item. 

                        Lea WI: Comments about the speed of tractors within village.   Highways agenda item.  

                        WF&RS:  Strengthening our Fire & Rescue Service.  Public Consultation 2014   

                     The questionnaire which needed to be completed was outlined by the clerk with the main object     being the saving of money and maintenance of efficiency.  The three proposals were:
a) Remain independent and increase collaboration with Wiltshire Council and Swindon Borough Council.  An estimated saving of £0.8m. per annum

b) Remain independent and increase collaboration with Dorset Fire Authority whisl also collaborating with Wiltshire Council and Swindon Borough Council.  An estimated saving of at least £0.9m per annum.

c) Merge with Dorset Fire Authority to create a single Combined Fire Authority while also collaborating with Wiltshire Council and Swindon Borough Council.  An estimated joint saving of £4.0m per annum.
Cllr Sturgis advised that he considered that under option c) above there was a possible deficit of £2m in 2 years time.  There would be a reduction in the number of fire stations and a general lack of control, whereas now the Wiltshire Fire Authority consisted of Councillors and Independent Members.  Merging would result in Wiltshire Council having little or no influence or control 
                      MAB:   Emergency Planning Workshop: Sherston Village Hall on October 15th  18.00 – 21.00       hours. 2   delegates allowed per PARISH COUNCIL.   The Clerk outlined the present position in relation to the Community Emergency Cover.   We need a Volunteer to organise procedures and   create a plan for the Parish, it was not an onerous job.   The Clerk indicated that he would attend the Sherston Meeting.              The Area Plan took account of the elderly and the vulnerable and   procedures were being put in place.                                                                                                                      
135/14:    Neighbourhood Police Report for Malmesbury Rural:  PC Tripp had commented on various points when dealing with the Public Question in relation to speeding tractors.  See Minute 131/14
                  136/14:    Wiltshire Council:  Cllr Sturgis commented on the extension in relation to the Waste Collection Survey.  The closing date had been extended to October 31st 2014.  He outlined the three options which will be considered by Wiltshire Council.  One of the dangers of reducing Green Waste collection could be an increase in Waste to Landfill which currently costs £90.-00 tonne  
.
 137/14:  Planning Matters:

                  a) Minutes: 
                   The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Tuesday August 12th 2014 (Folio 893).having been circulated were taken as read and signed later as a true and correct record. The Chairman signed the Minutes at the end of the meeting.  

      b)    Planning Applications for consideration: 

             14/07952/FUL – Carter’s Cottage, Cresswell Lane, Lea SN16 9PE   (Revision of   14/03891/FUL)    Rear Extension and side porch.  No objections or adverse comments raised.
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137/14:  Planning Matters:  (Cont’d):
c)  14/08091/FUL -   Land at Weavers Brook, Lea.  SN16 9NH
             Retrospective for a Tipi and Hobbit Hut Campsite.  The Chairman then re-opened the meeting to take Public questions in respect this application from the applicants and other interested parties.   The Applicants explained the detail of the application and the fact that the site had been established as a Campsite some 4 years ago. In addition to the 3 Tipi’s and 3 Hobbits there was a toilet block and a shower unit.  It was envisage that events would be limited to no more than 6 per year running from Easter until October.  They also stated that they had no intention to expand any further. Generally there was no objection to the Campsite, however many views were expressed in relation to noise levels which in the main were considered to be excessive on some occasions.  The Clerk advised that the applicants would be allowed to hold events for a total of 28 days in any one year before a Change of Use (COU) Planning application would be required. The 28 days included days setting and clearing after the event.  After a further exchange of views the Chairman suggested that a site visit should be arranged for the Members.  This was acceptable to the applicants.    The Chairman then closed the discussion on this topic and advised that a further Planning meeting would be held after the site visit on September 30th when Members would consider the Council’s stance on the matter.
                                      d)   Planning Applications determined:         
             14/06194/FUL - 3 Pembroke Green, Lea. SN16 9PB.     A Single storey rear extension.      Consent granted 12th August 2014.  Consent granted in accordance with paragraph 187 of the NPPF and Policies C3 and H8 of the NWDC Local Plan 2011. 
   138/14:   Finance: 

a)   Budget/Cash Statement Committee Report:  An amended report; due to the problems with the Bank Mandate was submitted and approved.    Lloyds Bank had received the revised mandate but had not yet processed it; therefore the proposed cash transfer had not been made as schedule on September 12th.  Hence the need for a transfer from the Playing Field current account . . . Lloyds Bank had also queried the validity of one the existing signatories. .
b)  Financial Movement Report:  Members approved the action taken in respect of the following accounts paid between meetings: A W Services.  (April/May/June Ground Maintenance)               £1,080.00. (Cheque No 000683 (A W Services); A Volunteer Parishioner - Reimbursement of seat materials £15.34. Inc VAT  (Cheque No 000684 £15.34); Grant Thornton LLP £120.00 Inc VAT. Audit Fee 2014. (Cheque No 000685 £120.00 Grant Thornton LLP UK).        

ACCOUNTS for approval and payment:  The following were presented and approved having been checked:  J Parmiter – Salary Aug/Sept 2014   £431.44.         (Cheque No 000686 £431.44 J Parmiter);  HMRC – PAYE   Jul/Aug/Sept    £161.40.  (Cheque No 0006876 £161.40 HMRC);
J Parmiter – Expenses ¼ ended Sept 30th 14.  £273.67.  See Expenses Book for details.  Includes   
      Greenham Trading Ltd   £17.65   Inc VAT & Computer Annual Allowance    £125.00. (Cheque No 000688   £273.67 J Parmiter.).  Lea Village Hall Man. Committee – Hall Hire Apr/Sept    £36.00   (Cheque No 000689 £36.00 Lea Village Hall Man. Ctte.).

d) Bank Mandate: Members confirmed the action taken at the Planning Meeting held on August 12th 2014 when it was agreed that the Clerks/RFO’s signature was added only to facilitate the transfer of funds between current accounts and corporate market investment accounts.  
e) Grant Thornton LLP UK:   The external auditors had given us a clear certificate in relation to the Financial Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2014.
f) Defibrillator:  The Gifted Aided Payment had been made direct by the donors.  This transaction would not therefore feature in the Parish Council’s books.  The item would however be recorded in PC’s Asset Register.  The outer case had been received, the remainder was awaited. An Estimate from O & J Electrical (Property) Services Ltd for the installation in the sum of £139.80 including VAT was approved.  Estimates for a suitable plaque are being obtained.
139/14:     Rights of Way:

                         a) Rights of Way:  An obstruction on Bridle path 12 at the hunting gate from Winkworth Lane was blocked by brambles and overgrown matter. FP No 8 the bottom of the stile legs were reported as damaged.  Cllr Crockett to investigate and action both.        A further report regarding Bridle Path 12 from Creswell Lane to the B4042 mentioned that the Way Marker has been removed.  The Way Marker post opposite School House had been damaged.  To be reported to Mr Stephen. Leonard. .                                               
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139/14:   Rights of Way: (Cont’d)

       b) FP 11 –   Following advice that a further barn was being erected at Aquetong Farm it was revealed that this crossed the revised line of FP 11.  The Northern Area ROW Officer had been informed, visited the site and had discussed with Planning Enforcement.  It was confirmed that the additional building was a Permitted Development. but that the  line of the Footpath would need changing.  Ms Sally Madgwick – ROW County Hall had written to the Mr Taylor requesting a new site plan and confirmation of the new route.  A copy of this letter was circulated to Members.    Members following discussion; requested that the Clerk writes to Ms Madgwick 
                            expressing our great concern regarding the matter which had been allowed to become so out of hand in spite of Mr Taylor’s promises to the Parish Council meeting on March 15th 2011.

140/14:    Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee Playing Field: 
  a)   Weekly Inspections:  Various items regularly reported were noted; however the main recurring item was the lead strut on the seat just inside the main gate.  Cllr Crockett to investigate.                                             

b)   RoSPA – Annual Inspection – Carried out on 14th September 2014. 

          c)  Ground Maintenance:  The Clerk drew Members attention to the previously reported delay in grass cutting which was now back on track, however the hedge which should have been trimmed in July had not been done until late August following a reminder from the Clerk..  Weed growth around the Playing Base did not appear to have been dealt with.  The Clerk was requested to write to A W Services.   
           d) Thermoplastic Marking Tape:   The tape was now to hand and required fixing which Cllr Crockett agreed to carry out.
           e) JPFJMC:   The 6 monthly meeting would be held in October on date to be agreed with Mrs S Bennett.

           f) Winter Inspection Roster:   November John Cull; December Brian Gore; 2015 January/February James Crockett and March Nigel Maidment.

141/14:     Highways:

a) Crabmill Lane:  Area Engineer had been advised of the continuing building works  at Crabmill Farm with the passage of contractors vehicles causing further deterioration of the surface. We felt it unwise to carry out the resurfacing until the conclusion of works.  The Area Engineer had noted these comments and advised that the work would be done in February 2015.
b) Crabmill Lane Ditch:  A suggestion that the ditch from the fingerpost as far as the Playing Field entrance be piped had been discussed with Highway Engineer.  The hedge would need cutting to behind the ditch line after which a Council JCB would be provided to clear the ditch at the same time reducing the width of the grass verge, but making it higher with spoil, thus making the lane a little wider at this point. This work would be completed in February 2015.  The ditch would not be piped but left open
c) Community Steward: No meeting had recently been held with the Co-ordinator but items were being attended to.  Creswell Lane had received attention at the Cleverton end and potholes had been marked up for action on the C66.  The damaged grit bin removed from Garsdon needed replacing.  Clerk to check with Highways. 
d) Tractor Speeds:  This matter had been dealt with under Public Questions. However comments were made regarding the speeds of the Coachstyle buses particularly on St Giles Church corner.  Clerk to advise Head of Passenger Transport. 

142/14:   Allotments:                                                                                                                                           

a) General matters:  Cllr Gore reported on the general state of the whole site.  Cllr Gore was asked to investigate the dumping of rubbish in the ditch..  

b) Plot 1 was still in need of considerable attention.  The Plot was neglected and untidy in spite of several discussions and assurance from the Tenant.  Given his previous record Members RESOLVED to   give the Tenant notice to quit effective December 31st 2014.   
            c)    Waiting List as September 16th  2014:  There were now two parishioners waiting.
            d)    Cleverton Plot – Right of entry.  No further progress at this time 
            e)    Land Registry – Lea Plots.     No progress at this time.
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142/14:   Allotments (cont’d)
        f)  Roadside hedge:   The proposal laid before Members in respect of the hedge was approved however it was suggested that outside height should be 5 feet rather 5 foot 6  inches.  The work would be carried out by Landmark Paddock Services when they  attended  to cut the Playing Field hedge as quoted.
             h)  Tenants’ Meeting:  A meeting of the Lea Allotments tenants would be arranged before  the November PC Meeting as soon as the revised plot measurements were known.  This meeting would probably have to be held in the Church Rooms   
143/14:     Village Hall report:   

                  Cllr Isaac reported that all was going well with the VH, events were being planned and booking were solid.  Finances were in a good position.

144/14:    Information Items only:
a) “Warrior Compost”: Cllr Crockett had collected the 10 Bags of “Warrior” compost and stored it in the Parish Shed.
b) Land Drainage Officers visit:  Following comments made to the Parish Clerk about surface water flowing from Brillscote land and being unable to flow away from the land opposite and adjacent dwellings by various water courses and pipes a visit by the Land Drainage Officer had been arranged for September 22nd 2014.
145/14:  Date of next meeting:   RESOLVED that the next Ordinary Meeting of Lea & Cleverton  Parish Council be held on   Tuesday November 18th 2014 in Lea Village Hall.    Commencing  at 19:30 hours..  

In the absence of any further business the Chairman thanked all for their attendance and closed the meeting at   21.37 hours.

Signed:                                                                                   Date:
